GNSO Working Session Sunday 22 June 2008 Afternoon Session

http://www.gnso.icann.org/meetings/paris-agenda-22june08.shtml

8. IDN ccTLDs (separate from session with the GAC) (14:00 -14:45)

- Overview of IDNC key issues

- Overview of key points from 'GNSO Comments in Response to the ccNSO-GAC Issues Report on IDN Issues'

GNSO Comments in Response to the ccNSO-GAC Issues Report on IDN Issues Final Version – 20 February 2008 http://gnso.icann.org/drafts/ccnso-gac-issues-report-idn-cctlds-gnso-response-20feb08.pdf

DRAFT Final REPORT Recommendations for Fast Track <u>http://ccnso.icann.org/workinggroups/idn-cctld-fast-track-draft-final-report-recommendations-13jun08.pdf</u>

9. ccNSO-gNSO meeting on Thursday 26 June at 12:00 - Prep (14:45 - 15:15)

10. GAC meeting prep (15:15 - 15:45)

>>CHUCK GOMES: Okay.

We need to keep this moving because we haven't got a whole a lot of time and we do need to be prepared for at least the GAC session today, but really also for the ccNSO session later in the week. Edmon, did you have anything to say on this as one of our representatives on the IDNC?

>>EDMON CHUNG: Sorry for coming in late. Actually I was tied up.

Did we talk about the IDNC generally yet? But we were focusing on Jon and the previous GNSO comments; right?

>>CHUCK GOMES: I guess it depends what you mean by "talking about the IDNC."

>>EDMON CHUNG: Specifically IDNC final report and, you know, the -- I guess the issues there, or whether we want to --

>>CHUCK GOMES: We talked about that in our last meeting; right?

>>AVRI DORIA: Yeah. But one of the things that was on this agenda after Jon's paper was the IDNC ccTLDs and basically overview of the IDNC key issues which of course then does run into the outline you wrote of where the presentations were. But Edmon was going to give a sort of update on where that's gotten to because it's now in its final draft, and to what degree they cared about the GNSO's issues and how successful he was, et cetera.

>>CHUCK GOMES: So would you like to do that right now?

>>EDMON CHUNG: How much time do we have?

>>CHUCK GOMES: Can you do it in five minutes?

>>EDMON CHUNG: Okay. I will do it in five minutes.

I guess if you haven't looked at the draft final report, do do that.

I guess the -- we did have a final meet -- well, a committee meeting, a work group meeting yesterday, I think it was yesterday afternoon. And there are a couple of important changes from what was posted. The most significant change is the removal of the -- what is called the LEAP, L-E-A-P, Linguistic Experts Advisory Panel. Originally, the concept was to have the LEAP be a sort of experts' group to determine whether an IDN string is meaningful and representing the territory and is appropriate.

But I think that has been a concern all along, actually, from my point of view, because it really puts a lot of burden on ICANN to create that group that would actually try to make determinations of whether an IDN string is a -- you know, is a meaningful present representation of the territory name.

So in one sense, it's good that I think, you know, the group actually came to some sort of consensus to remove that, but it also brings up another issue which that was probably the --

>>CHUCK GOMES: Let me stop you a second. To remove what?

>>EDMON CHUNG: The LEAP.

One of the -- There were two committees --

>>CHUCK GOMES: I understand that. I am very familiar with that, but you are saying, then, that that has -- a decision has been made to remove that?

>>EDMON CHUNG: There was consensus around the room yesterday to remove it completely. And in replacement -- What is that?

>>AVRI DORIA: A complete consensus or remove it completely?

>>EDMON CHUNG: Remove it completely.

>>AVRI DORIA: Okay.

>>EDMON CHUNG: But in replacement, what's going to happen is that -- because this is -- the whole process of the fast-track is imagined to be a three-stage. First stage is preparations within the territory. And by eliminating the LEAP, actually they have put the onus back into stage one, which means the country or the territory has to provide some sort of evidence from an international body like UNESCO to say, you know, this is -- you know, this is a relevant and appropriate name as an IDN TLD string.

>>CHUCK GOMES: And who are they providing that evidence to?

>>EDMON CHUNG: To -- it would be -- The concept is that it would be included in the application, like an application form or whatever. And eventually submitted to the board.

>>CHUCK GOMES: So in other words, it would be a process where it's put into the board's lap to make the ultimate decision, something that we tried to avoid because we knew the board didn't want that. So -- Is that correct?

>>EDMON CHUNG: In essence, it is still in that concept currently. And a lot of the discussion, actually, on this particular point is being characterized as implementation issue. And it really -- with this report, I think most people speaking on the topic, actually not including myself, felt that it was outside of the scope that -- about this implementation issue. And basically there is an application process with certain information, and that goes ultimately to the board and the board makes a decision.

If the board wants to do some due diligence, it's entirely up to the board and the ICANN community to decide at that time.

My personal view, I think we should have some sort of process in place before we receive those applications and have to deal with it. But the group's view is that that's outside of the scope of the IDNC working group discussion.

>>CHUCK GOMES: It would be handled in the implementation work.

>>EDMON CHUNG: Correct.

>>CHUCK GOMES: So what you are suggesting could actually be implemented. It's just they are not assuming that responsibility. Is that a correct interpretation?

>>EDMON CHUNG: That could be a correct interpretation.

The way that it's characterized is that the IDNC will create a process that -- to accept applications for fast-track IDN ccTLD. Ultimately, that application will go to the board.

It is then up to the board to decide whether or not any due diligence needs to be done.

There's a technical committee. That is still there and technical checks and all those kinds of things are done.

But ultimately, whether the string itself is appropriate and the board feels comfortable with it, that due diligence process, the group feels is outside of the scope of the work group.

>>AVRI DORIA: Can I ask, do they feel it's only outside the scope of the work group? Or do they also feel that any of that work is outside the scope of anyone outside a particular country?

>>EDMON CHUNG: Let's put it this way. They feel -- I think most people in the group feel that it's outside of the scope of the work group, and ICANN board can decide to do some due diligence. However, they do caution that if ICANN chooses to do that, there may be other, you know, ramifications or....

So....

>>CHUCK GOMES: Let me just take a pause here. I know Adrian is in the queue and Cary is in the queue.

Do you want to jump in at this point or let Edmon continue? Adrian, were you next. Cary.

>>CARY KARP: A little extension about this because I know a little about UNESCO's intentions here that weren't entirely articulated during the course of the meeting.

There are two components of this process. The one is the selection of the name, what is the proposed string. And an awful a lot of attention is being focused on that. And the, what I have would have regarded equally sensitive issue, is who is going to be operating the registry is not -- this -- I suppose there are things to it that remain to be considered.

But this language advisory thing was intended to be invoked in situations where a string is being requested that does not appear on the U.N. list of country names and recognized short forms of those names. If the requesting entity wants something else, then it needs to be verified somehow that this,

indeed, is a legitimate, well -- easily recognized representation of the name of the country although it doesn't appear on any if it's on the list, it's okay, preapproved things.

And there was some question about on what authority would this be made. And the role of UNESCO is not going to be to assess the legitimacy of the request, although it sounded that way. It will be to broker contact with an organization that is capable of assessing this.

So UNESCO will be a clearinghouse, but will not be the authority that makes the pronouncements. And what ends up being done with this is, indeed, the board's business. Who else's is it going to be? >>CHUCK GOMES: Would you like to continue, Edmon?

>>EDMON CHUNG: I have three more points I want to cover. The first one is, as I was saying, with the LEAP removed, in one sense it was a weak link in terms of the process. But it also removes the only area where the ICANN community would have been able to, quote-unquote, "intervene" in the process in the selection of the string, which brings me to the second point which is the continue to maintain that there shouldn't be a comment period or any type of objection mechanism. And from our point of view, that's an area we should address.

And then finally, after much discussion, they finally include -- the final report, you can see, actually included some alternative positions, alternative views on issues, including this receiving comments, including the having a legal arrangement. And as you can see, most of those were drafted by myself. So most of the alternative views have been mainly from ourselves.

One final point, which I felt was quite interesting, is that from the guiding principles in the final report, you will realize that it was -- there was no mentioning of IDNA compliance or IDN guidelines compliance or security and stability of the Internet.

I tried very hard to have that as part of the guiding principle but was -- you know, was turned down. Ultimately, they are going to add some additional description, I think in front of -- at the introduction to address that issue, but those are not part of the guiding principles. I wasn't quite sure why they are not, but that is the case.

And also, in the --

>>CHUCK GOMES: So what you are saying is that security and stability is not a guiding principle? >>EDMON CHUNG: They understand it as an overarching requirement and not a guiding principle. But it's not written in the guiding principle.

So one final point is that the enforcement of the IDN compliance and -- IDNA compliance and the IDN guidelines compliance, they finally agreed to add a part in that. So the only part that is being added is a ccTLD -- IDN ccTLD manager will have to comply with the IDN standards and IDN guidelines. Not just comply at the application, but continue to comply. And the "continual" word was added in response to the issue about enforcement.

And that was the subtle but critical change, I guess, to try to address that issue.

>>CHUCK GOMES: Thank you. Anybody want to ask any questions of Edmon or make any comments on that before we continue and maybe expand to looking at all the points? Eric.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Thank you, Chuck. Eric Bart Boswinkel.

I must have spaced out for a moment. Who are "they" in this?

>>EDMON CHUNG: Sorry, the working group.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: The IDNC working group.

>>EDMON CHUNG: Yes.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Thank you very much.

>>CHUCK GOMES: It seems to me, and others may have a different approach to the suggestion and I am certainly open to that, but it seems to me it would be very helpful if considering the points from our issues paper, and you have a document there with at least 11 of those, and considering the points that Edmon made, that it would be very helpful for us, not only in the continuing part of this agenda item but in the next one, to decide what are the most important points that we would like to communicate to the GAC and to the ccNSO.

And I think Kristina's earlier comments are a good guide for us in the sense that it's wise, I believe, for us to present them in a way that is realistic of the situation we have and thereby increase the effectiveness of us working together to get a solution that we're all comfortable with.

Maybe not perfectly comfortable, but at a reasonable comfort level.

And so Edmon has identified several points. There's points on the bullet sheet, the one-pager that you have in front of you from our issues paper.

Do you have a question?

>>AVRI DORIA: Yeah, I wanted to ask a question --

>>CHUCK GOMES: Go ahead.

>>AVRI DORIA: -- related to -- and I'm not sure -- this is an issue that came up this morning. Tina is here, it's an issue. I don't know where it relates to the fast-track and the mentioning of IDNA and all of that.

And I was wondering, did the fast-track ever get into or has -- one of the things that has come up a couple of times and hasn't been clear to me is whether fast-track needs to wait for the new IDNA protocols coming out of the IETF or not. And that's -- Before getting into all of our responses and concerns about things, I think that's still a pending question that I don't know the answer to. Did they deal with that at any point?

>>CHUCK GOMES: Yes.

>>AVRI DORIA: I know it came up at some point as a possible question.

>>EDMON CHUNG: It did come up in the last teleconference and it was addressed and the clarification is yes, they will wait for -- will wait for the publication of the -- what they are calling IDNA 208.

>>CHUCK GOMES: I'm going to jump in. Tina just informed me that she has to leave in about five minutes, so maybe it would be a good opportunity to let her -- yeah.

>>AVRI DORIA: (Inaudible.)

>>TINA DAM: All right. So just on that topic. So what happens if the protocol revision is not done? Will we still implement IDN ccTLDs or IDN gTLDs or both or will we not; right?

So we took a look at that and did like a quick analysis on, you know, is it at all feasible to have anything in the root that is IDNs if the revision of the protocol is not done yet. And the overall answer is that, no, we can't.

We've got to have the protocol finished. Because that is the only way -- You know, we need to have that protocol revision done because that is the basic decision point on whether a character is valid or not.

And that does not only count for things in the root. So it also goes towards, well, what kind of secondlevel domains can be registered under these top-level domains?

And I understand that we have that today, because we have second level registrations as IDNs under the current version of the protocol, which is fine. But with the -- but adding top level to it and adding potentially millions of registrations under those, well, that's going to be just an increasingly bigger and bigger problem to fix in the longer term.

So the overall decision has been, no, we can't have IDN TLDs in the root unless the protocol is done. However, it's also understood that that protocol revision is not finished yet, and it has been anticipated to have been finished at this point in time and it isn't. And there is no fixed deadline for it.

So we could potentially see a situation where ICANN would be put under some political pressure to allowing IDN TLDs in the root under the existing protocol while waiting for the new version of the protocol to be done. And if that happens, and I think, you know, from a staff perspective, we are just going to wait and see. We are going to follow both how the protocol revision is going and we are going to follow how the fast-track and the process for new gTLDs is going. And if it looks like any of these are not lining up in time line to be ready at the same time, well, then we are going to initiate some project that has to do with, well, what kind of additional limitations can we put up for strings at the top level? And if it's possible to go ahead and find some way of doing a review of the draft version of the protocol and using that for implementation.

But overall, the protocol has to be done. But we're willing to go ahead and do some additional work if it is not done.

So, you know, it's a little premature to -- I heard all the discussion about who goes first and second and all of that. And I think from a staff perspective, we're just trying to keep track of the deadlines and see, and if it looks like everything is happening around the same time, then everything is good. And if suddenly things are starting to get sidetracked on different issues, well, then, we don't want to have been in a position where we have made any promises on anything going first or second.

But it's -- So that's where it stands now.

So I understand that's not 100 percent clear, but it's where we are.

>>AVRI DORIA: We have a question. Eric wanted to ask a question on that.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Thank you, Tina. Eric Brunner-Williams again from CORE. Has the prefix changed?

>>TINA DAM: No, so the prefix is still XN dash dash. And I don't expect it to change, but, you know, I can't speak on behalf of the IETF.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Yes or no is fine.

Is any codepoint range preserved?

>>TINA DAM: Reserved for --

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Preserved. Is every codepoint changed between the old spec and the draft --

>>TINA DAM: In terms of whether it's valid or not valid? No.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Yes. So if the prefix hasn't changed and there are code ranges which are stable, that is, the same in both the existing standards and in the drafts of this working group, then the statement that none can be considered until it is finished is because there are some outside of that code set.

>>TINA DAM: The reason for it -- The reason for that decision is that -- and it's an interim decision; right? Because what I said was, well, if we further down the road --

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: I'm just looking for the technical issues here. If the prefix changed, of course, then everything would be invalid. If the prefix is the same, then the next question arising, which code ranges are subject to change. And if the existing ones are not subject to change, but only new ones are subject to change, then we know that some codepoints are actually usable in the present. Whether or not we use them is a different question.

But the technical question is whether or not existing names are backward-compatible. And if the answer is, there are some which are not, then the next question is, are there some that are? >>TINA DAM: Well, there's two problems with that. And one thing is that, right now, or, you know, maybe not in the last few days, but in the past few weeks, things have changed. You know, things have changed.

So different working groups in regions, such as, for example, the Arabic working group, have looked at what the IETF is proposing and looked at, well, what is protocol valid and what is disallowed per the protocol.

And they've come up with suggestions for changes for that and exception rules and so forth. So I -- I can't see how ICANN can say, you know, "Even though it looks stable now, but it's not

finalized, it's not going to change in the future."

So that's one thing.

And the other thing is a -- a problem with that, is that it's not just what goes in the top level. It is what goes under that as well. And nobody says that just because you're in a range that, yeah, it looks like it might not change for that -- for those particular codepoints that are represented as the top-level string, well, then what about everything that wants to be used -- that the operator or the manager of that wants to use under that string?

And then we suddenly start having these kind of problems of registrations that at least the application developers feel forces them into making adjustments to their implementation of the protocol. And then they're not compliant with the protocol. Then users get more difficult experiences and issues. And then we have the whole thing around again.

So the first preference is to get the protocol revision done and get it done once and for all, and then do the implementation.

>>AVRI DORIA: I just wanted to mention, in terms of your questions, asking has the tag changes -- has that changed, is without the IETF process having gotten to its last calls, to its whatever, one actually never knows what the answer to that is.

It certainly seems that the working group is tending towards, no, it doesn't change. But how would one know until it's gotten to RFC?

>>CARY KARP: There are two things, I think, specifically address what you're looking for. The one is that the new protocol is intended to operate on Unicode character properties, which are not defined for the unassigned codepoints in the Unicode chart.

And this is just gray territory at this point. We have no idea what's going to happen there. And it is also true that there are codepoints which are permissible under the current protocol that will not be permissible under 2008.

And as Tina points out, the likelihood of this impinging upon the selection of TLD labels is negligible. But it makes it impossible to authorize the operators of those domains to accept any kind of registration, because who knows what's going to happen on lower levels. And it's not necessarily the second; it could be the third. And I don't think the first thing a new TLD operator would appreciate needing to do, especially if it's one of the first of the IDN ones, is having to vacate a whole bunch of registrations three weeks after they were accepted.

So it's -- it has to be on hold. The selection, this process of designating desired labels and putting them forward certainly is not contingent upon anything that's likely to happen with the protocol revision, but actually acting upon that, turning the domains on, is just way different. And, again, it's the unassigned codepoints in the Unicode chart that are the real key issue.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: So just to be very clear, the expected set of strings which we are discussing here for ccTLDs that have some correspondence to ISO 3166 entries that exist presently,

there is no known instance where this is an issue in the -- that is -- I'm looking for a justification for not adding the strings that we expect into the root. And I don't hear that there is a justification for that alone. The justification arises from adding an unbounded number of strings in second and third-level domains, and this has to do with things which haven't been discussed, such as by directionality as well as the unassigned codepoints.

So this group, fast track itself, is really considering merely the entry of strings into the root, not the rules for the entry of strings into subordinate domains from that point. Those are separate policy issues. Now, we may choose to have the same mechanism for defining what's valid and what's invalid independent of where in the name space hierarchy the string is located. But to withhold allocation at the top level because we cannot make complete rules for allocations at subordinate rules, even though we're completely capable of making allocation rules at the top level, is a policy choice that I don't think we've been very clear about.

So my question is, do we have any reason, any concrete reason that we can point to that says we can't proceed with the addition of entry of strings, some that we know, some that haven't yet been identified by people who might be proposing strings for ccTLDs that aren't present in this room or no one's talked about much, but given this bounded by 1,000 number of strings, is there any technical reason why these can't be added to the root today?

Thank you.

>>TINA DAM: Well, so I thought I'd just answered that.

But I am sure that we could find a number of IDN strings that could be inserted in the root without problems today. But that's not the problem; right? So how do you allow delegation of some of these with the risk that the protocol is going to change, and we just had the discussion of the legal arrangements and so forth. You know, how do you put something like that out to ensure that operators are, you know, waiting -- I don't know, it doesn't make any sense to me.

How can you -- Yeah, you -- So you can put things in the root. You can find some things that you can put in the root and it will not have a problem. I'm sure we could find some. But you can't have registrations made. And the IDNC did not have any discussions about legal arrangements making sure that things are managed in terms of registration policies and so forth. So then, I guess, we're going to have to deal with that instead.

Now, in terms of that protocol revision, the group that is working on that in the IETF is very well aware of the fact that it is anticipated and that these TLD allocation processes are underway and being developed and implemented, and that they need, and the broader community needs the protocol revision to be done.

So I think, you know. If it's a big problem, I think we need to go into more details of it.

But I think it's okay to say, overall, we really need the protocol revision to be done, because otherwise we can't be 100% sure that what we put in the root will be stable, and we can't be sure that what is put underneath that in the zones are stable. However, we're willing to take it up at a later stage if it looks like implementation of these processes are going to be done before the protocol revision is being done.

And, you know, that's kind of like what you have to do when things are running in parallel. I mean, you -- I mean, I'm not saying that nothing can proceed under fast track on the gTLD process until the protocol is done; right? Everything is running in parallel. I'm just saying we're keeping an eye on it. If it doesn't look like it's getting end at the right time, well, then we need to put some additional measures into place.

And, yes, I'm sure that if that was the case, we could find some strings that we could put in the root without problems. But I'm not sure that we could allow for registrations under them. And then we need a mechanism for that.

So that's as -- you know, that's as good as it is today.

>>AVRI DORIA: Okay. Edmon.

>>EDMON CHUNG: Speaking about parallel process, I missed one point on the IDNC final report, which was added in after the last teleconference, which is, there is a -- I think there is consensus around this point, which is to initiate an RFI process, a request for information process, so that interest -- basically, expression of interest by ccTLDs -- well, territories -- to have an IDN ccTLD in the fast track. So that would probably even start soon. Perhaps Bart can enlighten us with that. If we do get through this final report and it goes to the board and then the staff starts the implementation, the RFI could potentially start.

And that actually would help identify some of the issues that you mention as well, I think, Eric, in understanding what strings are going to be proposed as well.

So there is some parallel process ongoing, I think.

>>AVRI DORIA: Any other questions for Tina, since --

Yes, Yoav.

>>YOAV KEREN: When did the IETF work on this revision of the IDNA start? When did start the IETF work on it?

>>TINA DAM: So That depends on what you mean by -- You asked when it started? >>YOAV KEREN: Yeah.

>>TINA DAM: So the working group was formed -- is it a few months ago or something?

>>YOAV KEREN: I'm just saying that, because we should bear in mind that, if I'm not wrong, the first protocol that was published in 2003 took -- I am not sure, I think it was two to three years, maybe three years of work.

So just want everyone to hold in mind that we won't be held hostage with this thing, and we'll wait another three years for -- you know, for moving on with the IDNs. We have been waiting for ten years. So, it's about time.

>>TINA DAM: So --

>>CARY KARP: If you want an unpleasant response to that, and this revision started as something that was supposed to be a very, very streamlined modification to the preexisting protocol to serve one purpose, and one purpose only, and that was vitally important. And that is that the current protocol is locked to what is now an obsolete version of Unicode. And it has to be possible for new scripts as they are added to Unicode to be available for IDN. Otherwise, what are we doing here?

And there was one way to do that, and this was sketched in an informal effort that was brought into -that came into existence last summer. And it was migrated through a series of informational documents into the open purview of the IETF, resulting in the chartering of a working group a month or

two ago, which will be meeting in Dublin for the first time. There are two two-hour sessions scheduled. And there are three conceivable outcomes. And I wouldn't bet money on any of them. I know what you hope. Yeah.

The one is that, indeed, this will prove to be reasonably straightforward and simply get done as first envisioned.

The second is that, within the context of the working group charter, there will be this huge fight and who knows how long it's going to last.

And the third is that the charter is simply rejected, that, sorry, this is just a fundamentally flawed approach. We are going to have to change the prefix, as a minimum, and there may be a completely new solution to this, in which case we'll just have to live with the old IDN until that's been done. So either it's going to be mercifully brief, painfully protracted, or unimaginable.

Yeah.

[Laughter]

>>YOAV KEREN: Well, I'm worried of two of these scenarios. Yeah.

>>TINA DAM: So what I said is, no, we don't want it kept -- we don't want to be kept hostage of that. Now, our first wish is the protocol will be done first and then implementation. If that can't happen, we're going to have to figure out some interim approach.

So we're going to have to let -- we're going to have to let these processes move forward, and we're going to have to let the IETF move forward and meet in Dublin in July. And then we'll see how far it is. Yeah, I mean, I hope it's going into last call soon, obviously. I mean, we can't keep -- But, so it's -- >>AVRI DORIA: Eric, did you have a last comment? Because I do want to move on from this to the other stuff soon. Thank you.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Yes. Eric Brunner-Williams again from CORE.

Cary, you've identified the key requirement, that is, shifting from one version of Unicode to versionindependence.

Where I have a profound concern is the process issue. I can't identify a statement -- and perhaps it happened while I was having an elder moment -- but I can't identify when the GNSO or when ICANN sent to the protocol supporting organization a statement of that requirement, that that requirement originates from this body, because it is controlling this body. Our actions on this issue are being constrained by the outcome of some external organization. And where did we say that we wanted this done? That's what I'm looking for. Where did we say that this is a requirement originating from the domain name industry?

>>CARY KARP: To the best of my belief, this thing originated in the IETF itself.

I can give you the name of the guy whose idea it was.

>>TINA DAM: Are you asking why the revision was started?

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: I'm asking a process question. I'm asking, where did the GNSO, or where did the ICANN board originate a request to a third party for this particular work item to be undertaken which would be --

>>TINA DAM: The protocol revision?

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Yes.

Which would condition this body's function.

>>AVRI DORIA: I'd like -- First of all, I mean, any protocol that is the IETF's protocol, if they want to change it, for whatever reason in the wind they catch they want to change it is there --

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Excuse me, Avri, we use WHOIS --

(Multiple people speaking simultaneously.)

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: And that's been obsoleted. It's been obsoleted by them.

>>AVRI DORIA: Yes, I know that.

But if we wanted it changed, if we wanted WHOIS changed -- okay, it's obsolete. It wouldn't happen -- then we might write an Internet draft that requests -- There is no requirements -- as you know, as well as I do, there is no requirements process for an IETF change to a protocol. I mean, at the most, another organization writes an Internet draft suggesting something.

So the GNSO, as far as I know, never wrote an Internet draft saying, "We think these changes are a good idea, and put it in." There is no requirement saying. But there is a notion within the IETF that if you want to change to their protocol, individuals go to the IETF suggesting changes to their protocol. >>CARY KARP: Just imagine what happened if ICANN went to the IETF and said, "You guys are going to have to change your protocol." Or I came to the IETF and said, "Sorry, you guys can't change the protocol."

What's the real issue here?

>>TINA DAM: Just to be more specific, it was RFC 4090 that stated that the protocol needed to be revised. And that RFC has -- is listing a number of different issues and problems and discussing different solutions to it that, yeah, then -- it was an idea at first, and then it ended as an RFC, and then the protocol revision started.

>>ERIC BRUNNER-WILLIAMS: Yes, but that's an IAB document that became an RFC. That's not something that originated from ICANN.

>>TINA DAM: It doesn't have to originate from the ICANN board or the GNSO. I mean, the GNSO could probably ask the IETF if they would take on the -- a revision of something or a new protocol of some sort. But it certainly isn't something that's necessary. That's not how the processes work. >>AVRI DORIA: And we certainly new when the IAB draft was being -- and last call and could have and perhaps some people actually did comment.

Kristina.

>>KRISTINA ROSETTE: I don't want to be rude or offend either of you. But I'm a little concerned that we're going to go into this meeting with the ccNSO and we haven't really had a chance to prepare. >>AVRI DORIA: I want to move.

Yeah, I wanted to thank Tina. And -- thank you.

Okay, yeah, we've got -- yes, Adrian.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: I believe I was in the queue before I left, and I came back to the same conversation. So I assume there's been no further questions regarding this stuff before. >>AVRI DORIA: I'm so sorry. I missed you being in the queue.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: No. Chuck was -- it's Chuck. It's typical.

[Laughter]

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: I -- just going back to what Kristina was sort of -- where we're circling back to, my original question was, what do we fear. And all I've got so far is, first to market.

I just wanted to put it back out there, if that's all it is. Because I just want to have a reason why, when they come back, why do we have a problem with that or why do you think we need it? They can say, well, because we think you guys are going to be first to market and we don't want that. What else have we got to come back with, if we need anything? That's -- I mean.

>>AVRI DORIA: Did we want to get into fears and trepidations at the moment? Or did -- I mean -->>ADRIAN KINDERIS: I -- just because I thought that's where we were -- in our preparation for the meeting with the ccNSO, surely these are the sort of things we want to know about and get a collective consensus on.

>>AVRI DORIA: Okay. We've got, first of all, two meetings to prepare for at the moment. One with the ccNSO, and then the GAC one, which is the most immediate of those meetings.

Certainly, I see Edmon's hand up.

>>EDMON CHUNG: Just quickly respond.

Are you talking about, like, IDNC, the fast track, what we have a problem with? Or the contract -- contractual relation, those --

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: Contractual relations, initially.

>>EDMON CHUNG: I guess, from my point of view, it's not really about who goes first. It's great if they go first, because they will be testing out the market.

But it -- from my point of view, the really -- the meat of it, why I'm concerned, why I'm doing all these things, is trying to make the process a -- actually, a safer process for ICANN overall, because right now, I mean, my point of view, if we go forward without any type of relationship between ICANN and the ccTLD, fast-track IDN ccTLD, there are risks involved with ICANN as a -- overall. You know, they won't be able to -- the CC PDP later on, I think Jon made a very good point, if they don't -- if those that went through this fast track didn't then agree to the CC PDP, then the whole ICANN structure, you know, somewhat falls down. And also the enforcement of IDN compliance and, you know, IDN guidelines compliance, I think those are, for me, that's really the risk factor for ICANN in general, rather than --

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: If I may retort, to play devil's advocate, surely their (inaudible) is going to be, "Well, TLDs exist now that don't have agreements with ICANN and there's no chaos theory there." >>EDMON CHUNG: The only difference is IDN. We just had a very long discussion with Tina here why we have to wait until the IDN protocol and everything is done to introduce. Same issue, you know, like if there's no commitment from the ccTLDs to abide by those guidelines and protocols, I think there's a certain level of risk for ICANN in general. And that -- and in terms of the legal agreement, my point of view, a simple exchange of letters would suffice. And it's not legal agreement at all. But at least there should be some form of understanding between the two -- the entity that gets the IDN fasttrack TLD and ICANN to say that, okay, we won't do something stupid, essentially.

>>AVRI DORIA: Tim, and then (inaudible).

>>TIM RUIZ: But I think there are, though, at least to some on the council, and certainly some within the constituencies that are concerned about this first-to-market issue, you know, registrars are commercial enterprises, registries are commercial enterprises. This is a serious issue. First to market is a huge advantage. And so, you know, to say, well, -- so I don't want to come into this, it's just an issue of one or the other, that both have weight, we're concerned with both, and we'd like to resolve both. That's would be my preference.

>>AVRI DORIA: I don't quite want to move to the ccNSO/GNSO meeting, but Chris does happen to be here, so asked to comment on, I guess, the contractual issues specifically.

>>CHRIS DISSPAIN: Are we having a meeting this afternoon?

>>AVRI DORIA: No. We're having one Thursday. We have one with the GAC this afternoon. >>CHRIS DISSPAIN: You scared me. I might be able to help, sort of from a practical point of view, just to give you a little bit of background.

On the first-to-market issue, I'm not aware of a single ccTLD who has any concern whatsoever about things happening at the same time. I don't think there was -- has ever been an intention to rush through so that an IDN ccTLD would be appearing before the possibility of an IDN gTLD.

Now, having said -- So certainly from a practical point of view, our understanding is that both of the processes would open or both of the calls, whatever you want to call it, would open at the same time. I can't speak for how long it would take each of the applications or whatever you want to call them to be dealt with, and I don't know whether they're going to be batched or not batched. But it's certainly not intended that -- from the CC side that there's -- that the IDN ccTLDs would be opened before the gTLDs. And, in fact, the timeline that I've been working on has been that things would, hopefully, be tied up by Cairo, and then, you know, there's a call for -- call for applications is made in whatever, Gs or Cs.

In respect to the contractual situation, let me tell you two things. Edmon may have mentioned this or not.

I asked -- suggested to the working group that we should put in a clause in the report which said something like, "Whilst the working group believes that there is no fundamental -- with the exception of abiding by the IDN protocols, et cetera, there's no difference between an ASCII ccTLD and IDN ccTLD, the working group recognizes that there are some IDN-specific issues which would probably require the ccTLD -- IDN ccTLD delegate to enter into some sort of arrangement, agreement, whatever you want to call it, with ICANN to cover those issues, and the working group recognizes the existence of accountability frameworks and sees that they could be built on, you know, as a possible methodology for this."

My understanding from -- I won't -- wouldn't go so far as to say the majority, but certainly a large number of my ccTLD colleagues, is that they accept that there is a need for some sort of written thing. The issue is government. The GAC representatives on the working group were adamant that the working group should make no statement whatsoever about contractual arrangements, because of, of course, we are a sovereign territory, blah, blah, et cetera, et cetera.

So this may give you no peace of mind, but the view that I've personally taken is that I would be very surprised if the ICANN board were to not insist on there being some form of written arrangement between the IDN ccTLD manager and ICANN. And what it is a matter for negotiation.

But I wouldn't put too much worry in the fact that it's not in the report. It's not -- It's certainly, in the CC community, pretty much accepted that this is likely to need some sort of agreement. So I hope that gives you a little bit of background. And if you have any questions, I'll be happy to

So I hope that gives you a little bit of background. And if you have any questions, I'll be happy to answer them.

>>AVRI DORIA: If there are questions, although we definitely have Thursday, and what we've got now left is 15 minutes to prepare for our next meeting -- I thank you, Chris -- I would -- unless there's an emergency question, as it were, Adrian, because we do have several hours together on Thursday. >>ADRIAN KINDERIS: No. I realize. I think -- all I was going to say is I think what Chris said with respect to the GAC is that the -- looks like there's a fair bottleneck, or at least problem there. So that's maybe the --

>>AVRI DORIA: Yeah.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: -- the lading that we need.

>>BART BOSWINKEL: From drafting the report, I think -- and that's maybe something you want to

consider -- if you want to have, say, an opinion, or even in the communiqu to f the GAC that they

oppose any legal arrangement. In this way, it is still open, and it is far easier for the board to go down the path of implementing an agreement.

One of the things you don't want is explicit opposition to a legal arrangement. And that is -- that's the reason why we came up with the solution. We will not put anything in the report, although everybody is aware and we had the discussion.

>>CHRIS DISSPAIN: The last thing you want is the GAC saying specifically, "We don't want contracts." That's the last thing you want.

So that's -- we've dealt with it the way we have on the basis that it will get -- you know, it'll be dealt with in the washup, hopefully.

But if we push it now, then they will say -- there will be statements that there are no contracts. >>ADRIAN KINDERIS: So in preparation for our meeting with the GAC, is that something we want to avoid?

>>AVRI DORIA: So, basically, to prepare for talking to the GAC, we must not talk to them. >>ADRIAN KINDERIS: That's what it sounds like.

>>AVRI DORIA: And that brings me perfectly to where I wanted to be, kind of.

I started to put together slides. And then all of a sudden I realized that I really didn't -- no. Thank you. But thank you to both Bart and to Chris for coming in and helping. And I look forward to the longer meeting where we can talk about things.

I started to put together slides, as I've usually done, and then realized I had almost nothing I wanted to say on those slides, partly in the same sort of anything I say in the slides that, you know, "This is a GNSO council position," opens up an ability for a resistance to it.

So I did put together some slides. I don't know whether it's even worth using them, but I'll show you the ones I put together. I put them together during the last meeting.

So how do I get to the next one? Oh, next slide. Excuse me. I don't know how to use my own machine here.

>>AVRI DORIA: Okay. That was the first slide I had. And that struck me as almost the only slide I really wanted to show.

Because I mean we had reports in this meeting and I heard them elsewhere that the GNSO doesn't care about the GAC.

Now, I don't need to put that slide up, but perhaps it's a good thing to get on the table and sort of say, yeah, we do care.

Now, do we care to the extent, perhaps, that they would want us to care? That's a difficult question for me to answer.

You know, certainly, though, within the WHOIS, the GAC has been treated with the same weight as any of the constituencies, as any other of the comments.

And so that was a slide that I thought I would show. I don't know what people think.

The topics that were on the agenda were new gTLD policy implementation; the IDN ccTLD

deployment, the PDP and fast-track; and the ICANN GNSO WHOIS study group report.

I put together quick slides on each of those. I will show you what I have got and then we will decide whether we just talk or have slides.

On that one -- actually, I never added anything on that one because we were still talking. So I never added any content there, and perhaps this group can tell me whether there is any content. You know, the maximalist position is to show Chuck's page. Showing Chuck's page certainly goes against the advice we just got of don't put it all on the table because then you provoke resistance.

The minimum is to add something in there basically that says, you know, we're interested in listening, and leave it at that, you know. We are interested. We are listening. You know? We are participating.

I'm not sure what more one would say. Yes?

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: Are you asking the question?

>>AVRI DORIA: Yes. At this point we have 15 minutes to either have slides or not, and I think at this point --

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: Maybe someone knows the GAC better than me, but is that valid what Chris said? I mean, do we need to not talk about the war, for those of you who know "Fawlty Towers"? Why can't we -- I would be one to put it out there, but --

>>AVRI DORIA: Certainly I have this, and I could certainly put up this and we could walk through it with them and have an interesting discussion. That's Chuck's basic key points from the document. I don't know if people want to do that.

Yes, Mike.

>>MIKE RODENBAUGH: I don't understand why we wouldn't want to do that, why we don't want to be open with them. Obviously these things are all open, these issues are all going to come out. Why not get them out there?

>>TIM RUIZ: I agree, but maybe it could be done in a different way. We don't have to come out and say we think there ought to be a contract. But the two primary issues, it sounds like, is, one, making sure there's going to be some technical adherence to whatever the IDN standards are, and, two, there will be some commitment to following whatever the PDP comes up with at the end. So we don't have to mention contractual, but what the concerns are.

>>AVRI DORIA: So if -- I mean, because at this moment I don't have time to write all new slides with key points on them, if I was to use Chuck's outline here, Chuck basically put together the key points. Now we have this last one. I could certainly just quickly edit this one to make it say "should have some form of agreement."

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: Great. I think that's better.

>>KRISTINA ROSETTE: Or understanding, because I think they use that --

>>AVRI DORIA: Should have an understanding.

>>KRISTINA ROSETTE: (inaudible).

>>AVRI DORIA: Understanding with the IDN ccTLD operator that includes appropriate technical and financial requirements.

And perhaps -- So what I could do in that slide is just point to -- where am I? Is just point to our things. Yes, Adrian.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: This meeting is open; right? At the moment?

This meeting is open at the moment and being documented.

>>AVRI DORIA: Yeah.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: I just wonder how much the GAC are going to be reading.

Yes, it pays to be diplomatic, as Tim just said, when we talk about this stuff. But if they wanted to do their homework, they can see we are talking about this stuff anyway, so I agree with Mike. >>AVRI DORIA: Okay.

Does anyone disagree with showing the points? Yes, Kristina.

>>KRISTINA ROSETTE: I think if we show the points, I think I would feel pretty strongly about having that last point, kind of stay away from the word agreement, stay away from the word contract. Because --

>>AVRI DORIA: Do you have any objection to changing that, Adrian? No, so that wasn't what you were referring to.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: No, that's not exactly what I was referring to. Not that specifically. I was more saying that just be aware that our conversations are open, so it's not like we are in a war room here coming up with a secret document.

>>KRISTINA ROSETTE: But I think it's qualitatively different from the perspective of governments. That if we walk in there as the GNSO council and say, here, that we kind of put them in a position where they then have to respond. And I think we don't want to do that right now. >>AVRI DORIA: Okay.

Perhaps it's good to go through these quickly and see if there's anything said in a way we don't want to say at the moment.

>>MIKE RODENBAUGH: I have one.

>>AVRI DORIA: You have one, yes.

>>MIKE RODENBAUGH: It's the ex sum 8 bullet point, about the strings should be meaningful to the local community and should represent, in scripts of the corresponding country's choice, a meaningful representation of the name or abbreviation of the name? Where did that come from? That seems new to me. I thought we were pretty clear in our first interaction with the GAC that it needed to be a meaningful representation of their name. Now you are throwing in abbreviations as well. Does this

mean that Tuvalu gets television, essentially, in every script in the world? That can be read this way. Or this can be read that way, more appropriate.

>>AVRI DORIA: At this point we don't have a whole a lot of time to talk about it so I can just remove "or abbreviation" --

>>MIKE RODENBAUGH: I would prefer you did that. I don't know where it came from.

>>AVRI DORIA: Yes, Philip.

>>PHILIP SHEPPARD: Avri, is this not intended to be a factual -- This is a summary of what we already agreed.

>>AVRI DORIA: It is, yes.

>>PHILIP SHEPPARD: It is either correct or it is incorrect.

>>AVRI DORIA: I believe it's correct.

>>PHILIP SHEPPARD: If it's correct and this is open, the message to the GAC surely is, "We are in discussion with the CC's about these issues. Our current thinking looks like this. Be delighted to hear from you, what your reaction is to our current thinking." Isn't that it? I mean, to do anything more strikes me as being deceptful, and that's not exactly what we (inaudible).

>>TIM RUIZ: Don't they already have this or is this something --

>>AVRI DORIA: This is very much an abbreviation.

>>TIM RUIZ: Okay.

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: They have got the long-winded form.

>>AVRI DORIA: What?

>>ADRIAN KINDERIS: They have the full document.

>>AVRI DORIA: The full document is out.

>>TIM RUIZ: So it's abbreviated. It's not stuff added --

>>AVRI DORIA: This is the key points. There's nothing new in this.

Okay. And then key point reference.

Okay.

And then the next slide that I had was on the new gTLD policy implementation, there's not much we can say. Policy still waits approval, staff in the process of developing a proposed implementation. And then are there GAC -- are there GAC issues for the GNSO? And just basically ask that question.

I don't know what more we can say on that one. So that was my slide for that one.

And then on the ICANN GNSO WHOIS study group, you know the first draft of the report represents a split viewpoint. Really not much to be gained from doing more -- not tests. I mean tests, studies.

And studies should be done -- should be done and offers a categorization of various study proposals. I don't know why I had "test" in my mind.

And then council currently discussing a way to proceed.

Because we -- we're working on motions, but I think that's where we are at the moment.

And so we are interested in their take on it all.

Is there more we can say there?

And so that was pretty much my set of slides.

>>TIM RUIZ: May I just --

>>AVRI DORIA: Yes.

>>ALAN GREENBERG: The second dash bullet I don't think parses.

>>AVRI DORIA: You're right. Studies should be done and report offers a categorization of various study proposals.

>>ALAN GREENBERG: Say "the report" to show it's a noun, not a verb. If "report" is a noun and not a verb, put "the" in front of it.

>>AVRI DORIA: Oh, thank you.

>>TIM RUIZ: This is Tim.

>>AVRI DORIA: Yes, Tim.

>>TIM RUIZ: Just quickly, if it comes up in regard to our giving them equal weight for their report in that, I think that's good, but perhaps it could be mentioned that the one thing we felt was missing was the hypotheses, and that that would have helped if we would have had that.

>>AVRI DORIA: Right. And the way I was thinking of mentioning that if it came up is not, "Hey, guys, you should have given us hypotheses," but "The lack of hypotheses gives us more work to do in order to include your recommendations." So it's not trying to say you didn't do what you should have done, but rather to say by having done it the way you did, we have some work to do to be able to include it in the same way.

Yes, Liz, and Philip. Sorry.

>>LIZ GASSTER: This is actually a question more to the folks who opposed future studies, but the way you had it listed there, I just wondered if they would prefer an additional phrase that explained why no further studies should be done. Because it's left hanging there to wonder why.

>>AVRI DORIA: Okay. Did I want to put that on a slide or --

>>LIZ GASSTER: Good question. I just raised --

>>AVRI DORIA: Or is that something that would come out in the discussions? So I would only have bullets and not have -- tried to commit quickly complex reasoning to slides.

I am really just trying to put down a couple bullets that we can then go around the table and discuss. Yes, Philip.

>>PHILIP SHEPPARD: I also have a comment on the WHOIS slide. We have to be careful not to misrepresent the status play.

There were a number of members of the GAC who participated or agencies of government who participated in the original WHOIS working group which called for studies. So there is an expectation, probably, in that body that studies will be happening, included, indeed, their own specific request. I think we may need to explain to them a little also where GNSO council was on studies, the

composition of this small group, and who said what in that small group.

I think that level of detail is necessary in this case so as to give the full picture.

>>AVRI DORIA: I'm not quite sure I understand. How would you change -- Or to put it bluntly, how would you change the slide with three minutes to go?

>>PHILIP SHEPPARD: You need to explain who said viewpoint one and who said viewpoint two. Representatives of constituency X said viewpoint one. Representatives of viewpoint two were so-andso.

We need to explain that level of detail.

And give them the number of people who were on that small study group.

>>AVRI DORIA: I don't quite understand.

>>PHILIP SHEPPARD: You don't need to put it on the slide. You can do it verbally, if you want. >>AVRI DORIA: Okay. I will have to make sure I have that in front of me so I have got that right. >>PHILIP SHEPPARD: You can just read off that chart with the purple heading that's on the report. >>AVRI DORIA: Yeah, okay.

Okay.

>>TIM RUIZ: (Inaudible.)

>>AVRI DORIA: Yeah, the report is -- again, it's public. So, yeah.

Okay. I'll make sure -- in fact, I'll probably have that in the background so I can pull it up. So that's a bare set of slides. I think it's just meant to have something to frame the conversations around. And I think that mostly you guys should say what it is you want to say.

Anything else before we close this one? About that?

And in terms of the ccNSO -- I have a feeling that that meeting on Thursday could be relatively informal. I mean, and just sort of get in the conversations. We've got, you know, several different topics. Just to point out the topics that we have on that agenda was fast-track and their alternatives, you know, the meaning of the noncontroversial in the fast-track, because that came up, but that may not have a lot to be talked about. The technical, operational and other conditions of fast-track approval on a focus on the similarities and differences between gTLDs and ccTLDs. Then discussion of the following: A very small number of ccTLDs seem to have expressed an expectation that they be consulted for any application for a gTLD in their language. Is this expectation broadly shared? And are these ccTLDs aware of and engaged in the IDN processes.

And then 5, how the ccNSO and GNSO could communicate and work together more effectively and regularly. Same question we had with the ALAC this morning, is how do we keep it from being just every once in a while we get together, and other than that, sling stuff over the wall at each other. So with that, at exactly 3:45, this one is closed.

Thank you for the two days. And we'll meet over in -- what? Picasso? Which is like two doors over or something, at 4:00 or whenever they open the door and say they are open and ready for us. And for council members, a reminder that we have the 7:00 dinner. And for council members, where is that 7:00 dinner? In Giacometti which is on plan B.

So thank you, everyone, for a wonderful two days.

[Applause]